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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on March 21, 2012. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler and Marty Bruns. Dick Olson was absent.  Staff present: Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna; Deputy City Clerk, Kelly Kornegor; Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage; City Engineer, Dick Ransom; Assistant Building Official, Jim Fisher; Public Works Director, Rod Jasa; Police Chief, Dennis Marks; Police Sergeant, Trent MacTaggart and Police Officer, Brett Bartels.  Guests Present: Cynthia Peterson, PJ Swentik, Dan Hoffman, Joe Ahmann and Gazette Reporter, John Schweitzer. 
Bob Wheeler moved the approval of the agenda, second by Bob Rampulla.  Motion carried.

Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Finance Director’s Report for February 2012; City Clerk’s Report for February 2012; Department Reports: Community Development, Fire, Library, Parks & Recreation, Police and Public Works, second by Marty Bruns.  Motion carried.
Reports from Council Members/Mayor/City Clerk
Council Member, Marty Bruns updated everyone that Crime Stoppers now has texting ability.  
Mayor Theis called attention to the FYI that was in the packet regarding the 650 foot long fitness trail project from Emmons Street south to West Willman Street including 10-12 fitness stations and sidewalk trail work.  The project will be started this summer as school lets out and the City of Hiawatha will provide labor and equipment as in-kind dollars to do the sidewalk in concrete since the citizens will benefit from this project.  Public Works Director, Rod Jasa estimates that City Staff time will consist of 120-160 man hours and equipment usage will consist of 16-20 hours.  The Hiawatha Parent Teacher Organization will pay for the concrete and rock through their fundraisers, grant money anticipated from the Lowe’s Toolbox for Education Grant, and donations from other sources. 
Project Funding

Total project budget: $18,000.00

Lowe’s Grant request: $5,000.00

Raised budget including in-kind cost: $13,000.00
PUBLIC HEARING – to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 151 Trees amending §151.02 Planting Restrictions adding (4) Exceptions for City Designed, Installed and Maintained Streetscape Projects Developed on Roadways Featured in the Design Guidelines and Amending Appendix A Planting Guidelines and Suggested Tree Planting List to Correspond with Chapter 151 Provisions.

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 151 Trees amending §151.02 Planting Restrictions adding (4) Exceptions for City Designed, Installed and Maintained Streetscape Projects Developed on Roadways Featured in the Design Guidelines and amending Appendix A Planting Guidelines and Suggested Tree Planting List to correspond with Chapter 151 provisions at 7:05 P.M.
Daniel Hoffman of 1241 Rainbow Blvd addressed Council to state that amending the Code to provide exceptions for City designed and maintained streetscape projects is ok as long as it is done with common sense.  Mayor Theis assured Mr. Hoffman that this was the reason for the ordinance amendment, to keep projects consistent with the City’s Design Guidelines.

There were no additional written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 7:07 P.M.

Marty Bruns moved the 1st reading of ORDINANCE#724 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 151 Trees amending §151.02 Planting Restrictions adding (4) Exceptions for City Designed, Installed and Maintained Streetscape Projects Developed on Roadways Featured in the Design Guidelines and amending Appendix A Planting Guidelines and Suggested Tree Planting List to correspond with Chapter 151 provisions, second by Bob Rampulla.  Motion carried.
Bob Wheeler moved to waive the 2nd and 3rd readings of ORDINANCE #724, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Motion carried.

Bob Rampulla moved the adoption of ORDINANCE #724 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 151 Trees amending §151.02 Planting Restrictions adding (4) Exceptions for City Designed, Installed and Maintained Streetscape Projects Developed on Roadways Featured in the Design Guidelines and Amending Appendix A Planting Guidelines and Suggested Tree Planting List to correspond with Chapter 151 provisions, second by Bob Wheeler.  

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

ORDINANCE #724 adopted.

PUBLIC HEARING – On the Proposal to Enter into a Four (4) Year Development Agreement with TAT Investments, LLC for Certain Real Property Located at 1661 Boyson Square within the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Area

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing on the proposal to enter into a Four (4) Year Development Agreement with TAT Investments, LLC for certain real property located at 1661 Boyson Square within the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Area at 7:08 P.M.

Joe Ahmann of Ahmann Design representing the project displayed a site plan and building rendition and thanked Council for consideration.  Mr. Ahmann explained that the project is in final negotiations and the business will provide employment for approximately 65 employees with high paying jobs. 

There were no additional written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 7:10 P.M.

The City received a proposal from TAT Investments, LLC the Developer, in the form of a proposed Development Agreement by and between the City and the Developer, pursuant to which among other things the Developer would agree to construct certain minimum improvements on certain real property located at 1661 Boyson Square within the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Area as defined and legally described in the Agreement and consisting of the construction of an approximately 15,000 square footage, 2-story building for the lease of office space for general business tenants on the Development Property together with all related site improvements as outlined in the proposed Development Agreement.
The Agreement further proposes that the City will make up to four (4) consecutive annual payments of Economic Development Grants consisting of 75% of the Tax Increments generated by the construction of the Minimum Improvements to Developer no to exceed $38,000 in any year with the cumulative total for all such Grants not to exceed $152,000 under the terms and following satisfaction of the conditions set forth in the Agreement.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-068 approving and authorizing execution of a four (4) year Development Agreement by and between the City of Hiawatha and TAT Investments, LLC for certain real property located at 1661 Boyson Square within the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Area, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson

Resolution #12-068 approved. 

Fixing a Public Hearing Date of (April 4, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.) to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 63 Speed Regulations §63.12 Special 35 MPH Speed Zones deleting Item (6) and Adding a New Item (6) Miller Road from Blairs Ferry Road to North City Limits and amending §63.13 Special 45 MPH Speed Zones deleting Item (4) Miller Road from Progress Drive to North City Limits
Council Member, Marty Bruns questioned why we are lowering the speed to 35 MPH if the average speed on Miller Road from Blairs Ferry Road to North City Limits is averaging 42 MPH.

City Engineer, Dick Ransom explained that Hiawatha’s portion of Miller Road is currently 45 MPH and other sections of the road are 35 MPH due to the curved infrastructure.  The City of Cedar Rapids sent an email request that Hiawatha lower the speed limit to 35 MPH to eliminate multiple speed limits on Miller Road, which is joint-jurisdictional between Cedar Rapids and Hiawatha.

Council Member, Dennis Norton stated that he agreed with lowering the speed due to safety concerns.
Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-069 fixing a Public Hearing date of (April 4, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.) to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 63 Speed Regulations §63.12 Special 35 MPH Speed Zones deleting Item (6) and adding a new Item (6) Miller Road from Blairs Ferry Road to North City Limits and amending §63.13 Special 45 MPH Speed Zones deleting Item (4) Miller Road from Progress Drive to North City Limits, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson
Resolution #12-069 approved. 

Police Department K-9 Service Dog Mod

The Police Department currently has one K-9 service dog named Mod that has been in active duty since 2005.  After receiving recommendation from the veterinarian to retire Mod by the end of March, due to arthritic conditions, the Police Chief removed Mod from active duty effective March 2, 2012.
On March 2, 2005, Council passed Resolution #05-34 establishing a policy that authorizes the Police Department K-9 service handler to purchase their K-9 service dog from the City for the sum of $1.00 upon retirement of the dog.  The K-9 service handler, Officer Sara Melsa requested purchase of Mod upon retirement from the Hiawatha Police Department.

The Police Department desires to add a replacement K-9 service dog to continue the valuable supplement to current Police manpower and currently have all the necessary training items and vehicle required for the dog.

Police Chief, Dennis Marks estimated the cost for the replacement K-9 service dog to be $13,000 -$15,000 and has received a donation for the entire cost of purchasing, training of both the dog and the handler and outfitting of the dog from the Diane Strathman (Martin) estate.  In the event the donation does not go through, the Police Chief has alternate funding available through Asset Forfeiture.

Council Member, Marty Bruns inquired what the timeline was for having another dog available.  Police Chief, Marks stated that a dog should be available for purchase on June 21st and he is requesting another German Shepard.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-070 approving the retirement of K-9 service dog Mod and accepting the purchase of Mod by the K-9 handler in the sum of $1.00, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-070 approved. 

Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #12-071 authorizing the Police Department to purchase a replacement K-9 service dog and accept a donation for the purchase including training of both the dog and the handler and outfitting of the dog or utilize alternate funding available through Asset Forfeiture, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-071 approved. 

Fire Department 2012, 4-Wheel Drive Chevrolet Tahoe Special Service Vehicle New Unit 282 to be used for the Primary Command Vehicle

Council passed Resolution #12-055 on March 7, 2012, authorizing the Fire Department to solicit bids for the replacement of the existing 2000 Ford Ranger Unit 282 with a 2012 4-wheel drive Chevrolet Tahoe Special Service Vehicle to be used as the primary command vehicle.

Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage solicited four (4) bids and received bids from two (2) qualified companies as follows:

	
	McGrath Chevyland 
	Lynch 
	Karl Chevrolet State Bid
	Grovert

	Purchase Price
	$28,698.20
	$29,876.00
	$29,570.00
	No response

	Trade In Allowance
	$3,500.00
	$3,000.00
	No response
	No response

	Total delivered Price:
	$25,189.20
	$26,876.00
	$29,570.00
	No response


After review and consideration of the two (2) bids received from qualified companies, Chief Nesslage recommends the lowest responsive responsible bid of Pat McGrath Chevyland of Cedar Rapids for a 2012 Chevrolet Tahoe 4-Wheel Drive 1500 Commercial Special Service Vehicle less trade in allowance for the 2000 Ford Ranger Unit 282 at a total delivered price of $25,189.20 and a delivery date of eight weeks.
The purchase of the 2012 4-wheel drive Chevrolet Tahoe Special Service Vehicle new Unit 282 requires the installation of graphics, lettering, emergency lighting and radio at a total cost not to exceed $40,000.00 for the purchase of the vehicle and installation of graphics and equipment.  Funding is available in the Equipment Reserve Fund.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-072 authorizing the Fire Department purchase of a 2012 4-wheel drive Chevrolet Tahoe Special Service Vehicle new Unit 282 at a purchase price of $28,689.20 to be used as the primary command vehicle including installation of graphics, lettering, emergency lighting and radio and including the trade in value in the amount of $3,500.00 for the 2000 Ford Ranger at a total cost not to exceed $40,000.00 form Pat McGrath Chevyland of Cedar Rapids utilizing available funding in the FY 2012 Equipment Reserve Fund, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-072 approved. 

Community Development 2012, 4-Wheel Drive Crew Cab Pickup, Replacement Unit 620

Community Development Director, Mark Powers requested Council permission to proceed with Requests for Proposals for the replacement of the existing 2003 Chevy Silverado 1500 Truck Unit 620 with a 2012 4-Wheel Drive Crew Cab Pickup to become the new Unit 620 including the installation of warning lights, radio and computer mounting equipment.

Mark Powers estimates the cost for the purchase of the 2012 4-wheel drive crew cab pickup with the installation of warning lights, radio and computer mounting equipment including the trade in value of the old Unit 620 2003 Chevy Silverado 1500 Truck to be $28,000.00.  Funding is available in the Equipment Reserve Fund and General Fund.
Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #12-073 authorizing the Community Development Department to proceed with the solicitation of proposals for a 2012 4-wheel drive crew cab pickup including the installation of warning lights, radio and computer mounting equipment at a cost not to exceed $28,000.00 to be used as the new Unit 620 including the sale of the 2003 Chevy Silverado 1500 Truck, old Unit 620, utilizing available funding in the Equipment Reserve Fund and General Fund, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-073 approved. 

Approving Wage/Salary Adjustments for the Policy and Administration Department for Additional Responsibilities in the Absence of the City Administrator Position

After the resignation of the City Administrator and discussion with City Council where they expressed that they had no intention of filling the position in the next four years; Mayor Theis and City Clerk, Kim Downs made determinations on how to delegate the additional responsibilities to the Policy and Administration Staff.  Following the addition of responsibilities to staff, the Compensation Committee reviewed and approved the following wage adjustments:
City Clerk – Current wage E3-10 $32.11 + 0.12 (Longevity) = $32.23
Added responsibilities – Supervise two additional departments and coordinate the activities of the Finance and Parks and Recreation departments, assuming half of the responsibilities of the City Administrator’s responsibilities such as see that business affairs of the City are conducted by approved methods and in an efficient manner, implement, coordinate and administer policies of the City Council, assist in preparing the annual budget, review all accounting and procedures of expenditures in all areas of City Finance, assist Mayor with such things as the managing of building structures and land, being charged with care and preservation of all city-owned equipment, tools, machinery, appliances, supplies and commodities and coordinate the work of the City Attorney and City Engineers.

Wage Adjustment request: F2-10 $36.84 + 0.12 (longevity) = $36.96, value of increase $4.73 hourly / $9,838.40 annually.

Deputy Clerk – Current wage B3-12 $19.95 + 0.12 (Longevity) = $20.07

Added responsibilities – solely responsible for payroll, assist with monthly and quarterly safety meetings, Workers’ Compensation training, assist Clerk with additional responsibilities of the Finance and Parks and Recreation Department.  Will need to have the ability to adjust quickly to Clerk’s responsibilities as they evolve.

Wage adjustment request: C3-9 $22.30 + 0.12 (longevity) = $22.42, value of increase $2.35 hourly / $4,888.00 annually.
Additionally noted: the Deputy Clerk will complete her Bachelor’s Degree with a double major in Business Administration and Human Resources in August of 2012 and a pay grade adjustment will be made to D1-9 $24.72 + 0.12 (Longevity) = $24.84, value of increase $2.42 hourly / $5,336.00 annually.
IT/Administrative Assistant – Current wage B3-8 $18.38 +0.12 (longevity) = $18.50
Added responsibilities – fixed assets, check payroll, assist with safety meetings, publication of notices, assist all Policy and Administrative Departments, assist with month end reports, bank reconciliation, and bank deposits, notary responsibilities.

Wage adjustment request: C3-3 $19.51 + 0.12 (longevity) = $19.63, value of increase $1.13 hourly / $2,350.40 annually.

Additionally noted:  the IT/Administrative Assistant will complete her Bachelor’s Degree in Network and Communication Management in March of 2012 and a pay grade adjustment will be made to D1-3 $21.64 + 0.12 (longevity) = $21.76, value of increase $2.13 hourly / $4,430.40 annually.

The Finance Director and Community Development Director have also stepped up and assumed additional tasks that merit a two step wage increase.  As per our Policy, the Compensation Committee would only review the adjustment if it was more than two steps.

The wage/salary adjustments reflect an increase of $22,235.11 in the City Hall, Community Development and Clerk/Finance budgets.  The cost shift represents less than one fourth of the City Administrator’s salary budget.

Council Member, Marty Bruns stated that he asked Mayor Theis to inform Council on his plans for when he is no longer available to assist with the added duties and what happens with staff responsibilities if a City Administrator is hired in the future.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-074 approving the adjustment in salary of Policy and Administration Department Staff including the City Clerk, Deputy Clerk and IT/Administrative Assistant at the wage/salary increments approved by the Compensation Committee, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-074 approved. 

Sanitary Sewer Repair Program
Council passed Resolution #12-034 on February 15, 2012 authorizing City Engineering, Hall and Hall Engineers to proceed with the solicitation of bids for sanitary sewer cleaning and televising in connection with the 2012 Sanitary Sewer Repair Program.  
City Engineer Dick Ransom received two (2) bids as follows:

	Bidder
	Select Parts of Basin
	Entire Basin

	Dave Schmitt Construction Co.
	$18,662.00
	$31,698.00

	Visu-Sewer, Inc.
	$28,302.50
	$45,054.50


After review and consideration of the two bids received, Dick Ransom recommends to lowest most responsive responsible bid and contract award to Dave Schmitt Construction Co. of Cedar Rapids in the amount of $31,698.00.  Dick Ransom further recommends televising the entire basin in order to obtain a complete picture of sanitary sewer conditions in the Dry Creek South Basin and because the bid amount is a good value for the cost.  The City Engineer’s cost estimate for the project was $36,632.50.

Funding in the amount of $25,000.00 was previously budgeted in the Capital Improvement Program for FY 2012 sanitary sewer inspection including cleaning and televising.  Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna confirmed that the additional amount of $6,698.00 to cover the costs of televising the entire basin is available in the Enterprise Sewer Fund due to the favorable pricing.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-075 approving the award of contract for sanitary sewer cleaning and televising of the entire Dry Creek South Basin to Dave Schmitt Construction Co. of Cedar Rapids in a total amount not to exceed $31,698.00 in connection with the 2012 Sanitary Sewer Repair Program with $25,000.00 of the total cost of the project being funded by budgeted dollars in the Capital Improvement Program and $6,698.00 of the remaining cost coming from available funding in the Enterprise Sewer Fund, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-075 approved. 

Discussion/Possible Action Regarding Maintenance of Right-of-Way Areas Along Center Point Road / North Center Point Road from Blairs Ferry Road to Tower Terrace Road

At their November 2, 2011 meeting, Council gave City Staff the approval to remove snow from the sidewalks in the following areas along the north end of North Center Point Road:
· A 10’ wide trail on the east side

· The undeveloped properties on the west side

Council additionally directed staff to revisit this area as spring neared for further discussion to determine whether the City would maintain mowing in the right-of-way as well.

Mayor Theis explained that staff brought this item back to Council to discuss maintenance of grass and weeds in the right-of-way areas along Center Point Road / North Center Point Road from Blairs Ferry Road to Tower Terrace Road.  Aesthetically this makes sense for City Staff to mow and trim according to provisions of the Code of Ordinances and to continue with beautification efforts.  In the past, the City has maintained the ditch but with the new elevations, the ditch has been removed and is now level with the property line.

Public Works Director, Rod Jasa stated that the maintenance would be taken care of by his department or the Parks and Recreation Department.  Council Member, Bob Rampulla questioned whether taking on additional responsibilities would mean overtime for staff.  Rod Jasa felt that there would not be much overtime needed.

Council Member, Marty Bruns commented that the City would want to maintain the trees that will be planted for the Streetscape Project along with the street lights anyways.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-076 directing City Staff to maintain right-of-way areas for the undeveloped lots including seasonal snow removal and mowing/trimming services in the locations of Center Point Road / North Center Point Road from Blairs Ferry Road to Tower Terrace Road with services continuing to be maintained by City Staff until the future development of the properties allocates the responsibilities to the property owners, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-076 approved. 

$2,855,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012A and $955,000 Taxable General Obligation Refunding Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012B

A form of official statement was prepared for the purpose of offering of $2,855,000 general Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012A and $955,000 Taxable General Obligation Refunding Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012B.  The Final Official Statement in the form presented to this meeting be and the same is hereby approved as form and deemed final for purposed of Rule 15c2-12 of the Securities and Exchange Commission, subject to such revisions, corrections or modifications as the City Clerk, upon the advice of the City’s Financial Consultant, shall determine to be appropriate and is authorized to be distributed thereafter in connection with the Notes.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-077 approving the Final Official Statement for the $2,855,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012A & $955,000 Taxable General Obligation Refunding Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012B, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-077 approved. 

$2,855,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012A
The $2,855,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012A, dated April 4, 2012, have been sold and action should now be taken to provide for the maintenance of records, registration of certificates and payment of principal and interest in connection with the issuance of the notes.  Council deemed that the services offered by Bankers Trust Company of Des Moines, Iowa, are necessary for compliance with rules, regulations, and requirements governing the registration, transfer and payment of the registered notes.  A Paying Agent, Note Registrar and Transfer Agent Agreement have been prepared to be entered into between the City and Bankers Trust Company.
Bankers Trust Company of Des Moines, Iowa is hereby appointed to serve as Paying Agent, Note Registrar and Transfer Agent in connection with the issuance of $2,855,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012A, dated April 4, 2012.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-078 appointing Paying Agent, Note Registrar & Transfer Agent, approving the Paying Agent & Note Registrar & Transfer Agent Agreement & authorizing the execution of the Agreement for the $2,855,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012A, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-078 approved. 

The City of Hiawatha (Issuer) a qualified small issuer, designates the Bonds as qualified tax exempt obligations as defined in Code Section 265(b)(3) and represents that the reasonably anticipated amount of tax-exempt governmental obligations which will be issued during the current calendar year will not exceed ten million dollars ($10,000,000).

In the current calendar year the Issuer has issued governmental bonds as follows:

$2,855,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012A, dated April 4, 2012 (issue covered by this Certificate).
Bob Rampulla moved approval of Tax Exemption Certificate for the $2,855,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012A, second by Marty Bruns.

 Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Motion carried. 

The Disclosure Certificate is being executed and delivered by the City of Hiawatha, State of Iowa for the benefit of the Holders and Beneficial Owners of the Notes and in order to assist the Participating Underwriters in complying with S.E.C. Rule 15c2-12(b)(5).

Bob Rampulla moved approval of Continuing Disclosure Certificate for the $2,855,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012A, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Motion carried. 
The Loan Agreement is entered into as of the 21st day of March, 2012 by and between the City of Hiawatha, State of Iowa acting through its City Council and UMB Bank, n.a. of Kansas City, Missouri.  The parties agree that the Lender shall loan to the City the sum of $2,838,155.50 and the City’s obligation to repay hereunder shall be evidenced by the issuance of General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series, 2012A in the aggregate principal amount of $2,855,000.
The loan proceeds shall be used to pay costs of opening, widening, extending, grading and draining, construction, reconstruction, and repairing of streets and public grounds and the acquisition of real estate for such purposes and acquisition, construction, reconstruction, extension, improvement and acquisition of works and facilities useful for the collection, treatment and disposal of sewage and industrial waste, and for the control and disposal of surface waters and streams; and refunding outstanding general obligation indebtedness of the City.  Any remaining loan proceeds including accrued interest if any, shall be deposited in the Note Fund and shall be held therein and used along with other amounts therein to pay interest on the Notes.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-079 approving & authorizing a form of Loan Agreement & authorizing & providing for the issuance of Capital Loan Notes & levying a tax to pay the Notes for the $2,855,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012A, second by Marty Bruns. 
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-079 approved. 

$955,000 Taxable General Obligation Refunding Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012B

The $955,000 Taxable General Obligation Refunding Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012B dated April 4, 2012 have been sold and action should now be taken to provide for the maintenance of records, registration of certificates and payment of principal and interest in connection with the issuance of the notes.  Council deemed that the services offered by Bankers Trust Company of Des Moines, Iowa, are necessary for compliance with rules, regulations, and requirements governing the registration, transfer and payment of registered notes.  

A Paying Agent, Note Registrar and Transfer Agent Agreement has been prepared to be entered into between the City and Bankers Trust Company.

Bankers Trust Company of Des Moines, Iowa is hereby appointed to serve as Paying Agent, Note Registrar and Transfer Agent in connection with the issuance of $955,000 Taxable General Obligation Refunding Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012B, dated April 4, 2012.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-080 appointing Paying Agent, Note Registrar & Transfer Agent, approving the Paying Agent & Note Registrar & Transfer Agent Agreement & authorizing the execution of the Agreement for the $955,000 Taxable General Obligation Refunding Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012B, second by Bob Wheeler.

 Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-080 approved. 

The Continuing Disclosure Certificate is executed and delivered by the City of Hiawatha, State of Iowa for the benefit of the Holders and Beneficial Owners of the Notes and in order to assist the Participating Underwriters in complying with S.E.C. Rule 15c2-12(b)(5).

Bob Rampulla moved approval of Continuing Disclosure Certificate for the $955,000 Taxable General Obligation Refunding Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012B, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Motion carried. 

The Loan Agreement is entered into as of the 21st day of March, 2012 by and between the City of Hiawatha, State of Iowa acting through the City Council and UMB Bank, n.a. of Kansas City, Missouri.  The parties agree that the lender shall loan to the City the sum of $949,938.50 and the City’s obligation to repay hereunder shall be evidenced by the issuance of Taxable General Obligation Refunding Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012B in the aggregate principal amount of $955,000.  The loan proceeds shall be used to pay costs of refunding Project Notes previously issued for aiding in the planning, undertaking and carrying out of an urban renewal project including the Town Center Plan Project.  Any remaining loan proceeds including accrued interest if any shall be deposited in the Note Fund and shall be held therein and used along with other amounts therein to pay interest on the Notes.

Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #12-081 approving & authorizing a form of Loan Agreement & authorizing & providing for the issuance of Capital Loan Notes & levying a tax to pay the Notes for the $955,000 Taxable General Obligation Refunding Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012B, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-081 approved. 

Accepting Placement of a 250 Watt Cobra Head Street Light on an Existing Light Pole located Closest to the Vacant City Property Known as 405 West Clark Street at no Installation Cost to the City and Approving a Monthly Fee
In order to provide adequate lighting for the safety of the Police Department Staff, Mayor Theis and Police Chief, Dennis Marks requested Council permission in installing a street light on the existing light pole located closest to the vacant City property known as 405 West Clark Street.  Matt of Alliant Energy confirmed that there would be no installation cost, and the City would pay a monthly fee.

BobWheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-082 accepting placement of a 250 Watt Cobra Head Street Light on an existing light pole located closest to the vacant City property known as 405 West Clark Street at no installation cost to the City & approving a monthly fee, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-082 approved. 

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 7:30 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried. 

____________________________
                                                                                                         Thomas A. Theis, Mayor 


            
ATTEST:
________________________

Kim Downs, City Clerk                                          
